Depositary Shares(5)

Total

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Amendment No. 1 to Form S-3 REGISTRATION STATEMENT **UNDER** THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

UNIVERSAL STAINLESS & ALLOY PRODUCTS, INC.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

Delaware (State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)		Id	25-1724540 (I.R.S. Employer entification Number)	
(Address, including Zin Code, and	600 Mayer Street Bridgeville, PA 15017 412-257-7600 Telephone Number, including Area Code, of Registrant's Pr	incinal Executive Of	fices)		
Vice President Ui	Paul A. McGrath of Administration, General Counsel and Soniversal Stainless & Alloy Products, Inc. 600 Mayer Street Bridgeville, PA 15107 412-257-7600	ecretary			
	Copies to: Jeffrey W. Acre K&L Gates LLP K&L Gates Center 210 Sixth Avenue Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 15222-2613 412-355-6500				
Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: F If the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pur If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered or offered only in connection with dividend or interest reinvestment plans, If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursua registration statement number of the earlier effective registration stateme If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c)	suant to dividend or interest reinvestment pla a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Recheck the following box. ⊠ ant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, p nt for the same offering. □	ns, please checule 415 under the lease check the	k the following the Securities A following box	t box. □ ct of 1933, other t and list the Securi	han securities
he earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. f this Form is a registration statement pursuant to General Instruction I.D. or a post-effective amendment thereto that shall become effective upon filing with the Commission pursuant or Rule 462(e) under the Securities Act, check the following box.			-		
If this Form is a post-effective amendment to a registration statement filed pursuant to General Instruction I.D. filed to register additional securities or additional classes of securities pursuant to Rule 413(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box. Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):					
Accelerated filer In Do not check if a smaller reporting company) Accelerated filer Smaller reporting company) Check one). Accelerated filer Smaller reporting company)					
CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE					
Title of Each Class of Securities to be Registered		Amount to be Registered(1)	Proposed Maximum Offering Price Per Unit(1)	Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price(1)(2)	Amount of Registration Fee(1)
Debt Securities Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value per share					
Common Stock, \$0.001 par value per share					
Warrants					
Purchase Contracts(3)					
Units(4)					

An indeterminate aggregate initial offering price or amount of the securities of each identified class is being registered as may from time to time be offered at indeterminate prices. Separate consideration may or may not be received for securities that are issuable upon exercise, conversion or exchange of other securities registered hereby or that are issuad in units or represented by depositary shares.

\$30,000,000

\$30,000,000

- Estimated for the sole purpose of computing the registration fee in accordance with Rule 457(o) under the Securities Act and exclusive of accrued interest, distributions and dividends, if any. Subject to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, the aggregate public offering price of all securities registered hereby will not exceed \$30,000,000. Such amount represents the issue price rather than the principal amount of any debt securities issued at an original issue discount.
- (3) Each purchase contract will represent obligations to purchase from the registrant, or to sell to the registrant, common stock, preferred stock, debt securities, depositary shares or warrants of the registrant, or any of these securities in any combination.

- (4) Each unit will be issued under a unit agreement and will consist of purchase contracts together with common stock, preferred stock, debt securities, depositary shares or warrants of the registrant, or any of these securities in any combination.

 Each depositary share will be issued under a deposit agreement, will represent an interest in a fractional share or multiple shares of preferred stock and will be evidenced by a
- depositary receipt.
- In connection with the filing of this Registration Statement on June 16, 2016, the registrant paid the filing fee of \$3,021.00.

The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities, and it is not soliciting any offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to Completion, dated July 19, 2016

PROSPECTUS



Universal Stainless & Alloy Products, Inc.

Debt Securities

Preferred Stock

Common Stock

Warrants

Purchase Contracts

Units

Depositary Shares

We may, from time to time, offer to sell, in one or more series, senior or subordinated debt securities, preferred stock, common stock, warrants, purchase contracts, units or depositary shares, or any combination of these securities. The debt securities, preferred stock, warrants and purchase contracts may be convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for our common or preferred stock or other securities that may be offered by us under this prospectus.

Our common stock is listed on the Nasdaq Global Select Market and trades under the ticker symbol "USAP." If we decide to seek a listing of any securities offered by this prospectus, we will disclose the exchange or market on which the securities will be listed or where we have made an application for listing in one or more supplements to this prospectus.

This prospectus describes some of the general terms that may apply to these securities. The specific terms of any securities to be offered, and the specific manner in which they may be offered, will be described in one or more supplements to this prospectus. This prospectus may not be used to sell securities unless it is accompanied by a prospectus supplement which contains a description of those securities.

We may offer and sell these securities to or through one or more underwriters, dealers or agents, or directly to other purchasers, on a continuous or delayed basis. If any offering involves underwriters, dealers or agents, our arrangements with them will be described in a prospectus supplement relating to that offering.

We urge you to carefully read the information included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement for a discussion of factors you should consider before deciding to invest in any securities offered by this prospectus, including the information under "Risk Factors" on page 2 of this prospectus.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	i
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	ii
SUMMARY	1
RISK FACTORS	2
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	2
CONSOLIDATED RATIOS OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES	3
USE OF PROCEEDS	3
DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES	4
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	13
DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS	17
DESCRIPTION OF PURCHASE CONTRACTS	17
DESCRIPTION OF UNITS	18
DESCRIPTION OF DEPOSITARY SHARES	19
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	20
LEGAL MATTERS	22
EXPERTS	22

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"), using a shelf registration process. By using a shelf registration statement, we may sell, from time to time, in one or more offerings, any combination of the securities described in this prospectus. This prospectus does not contain all of the information in that registration statement. For further information about our business and the securities that may be offered under this prospectus, you should refer to the registration statement and its exhibits. The exhibits to the registration statement contain the full text of certain contracts and other important documents that we have summarized in this prospectus. Since the summaries in this prospectus may not contain all the information that you may find important in deciding whether to purchase the securities we may offer, you should review the full text of these contracts and documents. These summaries are qualified in all respects by reference to all of the provisions contained in the applicable contract or document. The registration statement and its exhibits can be obtained from the SEC as indicated under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information."

This prospectus only provides you with a general description of the securities we may offer. Each time we sell securities, we will provide a prospectus supplement that contains specific information about the terms of those securities. The prospectus supplement may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus. You should read this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement together with the additional information described below under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information."

You should rely only on the information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with different information. We are not making an offer to sell these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus, any prospectus supplement or any document incorporated herein by reference is accurate as of any date other than the date of the applicable document. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since that date.

i

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

Available Information

We file reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. These reports, proxy statements and other information that we file with the SEC can be read and copied at the SEC's Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 to obtain further information on the operation of the Public Reference Room. The SEC maintains an internet site that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding issuers that file electronically with the SEC, including us. The SEC's internet address is http://www.sec.gov. Our Internet website is www.univstainless.com. Information contained on our website is not part of, and should not be construed as being incorporated by reference into, this prospectus.

Incorporation by Reference

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" information that we file with it. This means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to other documents. Any information we incorporate in this manner is considered part of this prospectus except to the extent updated and superseded by information contained in this prospectus. Some information that we file with the SEC after the date of this prospectus and until we sell all of the securities covered by this prospectus will automatically update and supersede the information contained in this prospectus.

We incorporate by reference the following documents that we have filed with the SEC and any filings that we make with the SEC in the future under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), until we sell all of the securities covered by this prospectus, including between the date of this prospectus and the date on which the offering of the securities under this prospectus is terminated, except as noted in the paragraph below:

Our SEC Filings (File No. 000-25032)
Annual Report on Form 10-K
Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q
Current Reports on Form 8-K
Registration Statement on Form 8-A/A

Period for or Date of Filing

Year Ended December 31, 2015

Quarter Ended March 31, 2016

January 25, February 3 and May 13, 2016

November 30, 1994

Pursuant to General Instruction B of Form 8-K, any information furnished under Item 2.02, Results of Operations and Financial Condition, or Item 7.01, Regulation FD Disclosure, of Form 8-K is not deemed to be "filed" for the purpose of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, and we are not subject to the liabilities of Section 18 with respect to information submitted under Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of Form 8-K. We are not incorporating by reference any information submitted under Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of Form 8-K into any filing under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), or the Exchange Act or into this prospectus.

Statements contained in this prospectus as to the contents of any contract, agreement or other document referred to in this prospectus do not purport to be complete, and where reference is made to the particular provisions of that contract, agreement or other document, those references are qualified in all respects by reference to all of the provisions contained in that contract or other document. For a more complete understanding and description of each such contract, agreement or other document, we urge you to read the documents filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which the accompanying prospectus is a part.

Any statement contained in a document incorporated by reference, or deemed to be incorporated by reference, into this prospectus will be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this prospectus to the extent that a statement contained herein, therein or in any other subsequently filed document which also is incorporated by reference in this prospectus modifies or supersedes that statement. Any such statement so modified or superseded will not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus.

We will provide without charge, upon written or oral request, a copy of any or all of the documents that are incorporated by reference into this prospectus and a copy of any or all other contracts, agreements or documents which are referred to in this prospectus. Requests should be directed to: Universal Stainless & Alloy Products, Inc., 600 Mayer Street, Bridgeville, PA 15107, Attention: Secretary; telephone number: (412) 257-7600. You also may review a copy of the registration statement and its exhibits at the SEC's Public Reference Room in Washington, D.C., as well as through the SEC's internet site.

SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information contained elsewhere in this prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus. Because the following is only a summary, it does not contain all of the information that may be important to you. You should carefully read this prospectus, any accompanying prospectus supplement and the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement before deciding whether to invest in any of our securities. References to the "Company", "we", "our" and "us" and similar terms means Universal Stainless & Alloy Products, Inc. and its subsidiaries, unless the context otherwise requires.

Universal Stainless & Alloy Products, Inc.

The Company, which was incorporated in 1994, and its wholly-owned subsidiaries, manufacture and market semi-finished and finished specialty steel products, including stainless steel, nickel alloys, tool steel and certain other premium alloyed steels. Our manufacturing process involves melting, remelting, heat treating, hot and cold rolling, forging, machining and cold drawing of semi-finished and finished specialty steels. Our products are sold to service centers, forgers, rerollers, original equipment manufacturers ("OEMs") and wire redrawers. Our customers further process our products for use in a variety of industries, including the aerospace, power generation, oil and gas, heavy equipment and general industrial markets. We also perform conversion services on materials supplied by customers.

We produce a wide variety of specialty steel grades using several manufacturing processes including argon oxygen decarburization, electro-slag remelted, vacuum induction melting and vacuum-arc remelted. At our Bridgeville, Pennsylvania and North Jackson, Ohio facilities, we produce specialty steel products in the form of semi-finished and finished long products (ingots, blooms, billets and bars). In addition, the Bridgeville, Pennsylvania facility produces flat rolled products (slabs and plates). Semi-finished long products are primarily used by our Dunkirk, New York facility and certain customers to produce finished bar, rod, wire and plate products. Finished bar products that we manufacture are primarily used by OEMs and by service center customers for distribution to a variety of end users. We also produce customized shapes primarily for OEMs that are cold rolled from purchased coiled strip, flat bar or extruded bar at our precision rolled products department, located at our Titusville, Pennsylvania facility.

Our common stock is traded on the Nasdaq Global Select Market under the symbol "USAP". Our principal executive offices are located at 600 Mayer Street, Bridgeville, Pennsylvania 15107, and our telephone number is (412) 257-7600.

RISK FACTORS

Investing in our securities involves risks. Before deciding to purchase any of our securities, you should carefully consider the discussion of risks and uncertainties under the heading "Risk Factors" contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015, which is incorporated by reference in this prospectus, and under similar headings in our subsequently filed quarterly reports on Form 10-Q and annual reports on Form 10-K, as well as the other risks and uncertainties described in any applicable prospectus supplement and in the other documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus. See the information under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information" for information on how to obtain copies of documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus. The risks and uncertainties we discuss in the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus are those we currently believe may materially affect our company. Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to us or that we currently believe are immaterial also may materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

You should carefully review the information contained in or incorporated by reference into this prospectus. In this prospectus, statements that are not reported financial results or other historical information are "forward-looking statements." Forward-looking statements give current expectations or forecasts of future events and are not guarantees of future performance. They are based on our management's expectations that involve a number of business risks and uncertainties, any of which could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed in or implied by the forward-looking statements.

You can identify these forward-looking statements by the fact that they do not relate strictly to historic or current facts. They use words such as "anticipates," "estimates," "expects," "would," "should," "will," "will likely result," "forecast," "outlook," "projects," and similar expressions in connection with any discussion of future operating or financial performance.

We cannot guarantee that any forward-looking statements will be realized, although we believe that we have been prudent in our plans and assumptions. Achievement of future results is subject to risks, uncertainties and assumptions that may prove to be inaccurate. Among others, the factors discussed in the "Risk Factors" section of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for our fiscal year ended December 31, 2015 and any of our subsequently filed Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q could cause actual results to differ from those in forward-looking statements included in or incorporated by reference into this prospectus or that we otherwise make. Should known or unknown risks or uncertainties materialize, or should underlying assumptions prove to be inaccurate, actual results could vary materially from those anticipated, estimated or projected. You should bear this in mind as you consider any forward-looking statements.

We undertake no obligation to publicly update forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as may be required by law. You are advised, however, to consider any additional disclosures that we may make on related subjects in future filings with the SEC. You should understand that it is not possible to predict or identify all factors that could cause our actual results to differ. Consequently, you should not consider any list of factors to be a complete set of all potential risks or uncertainties.

CONSOLIDATED RATIOS OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

The following table sets forth the ratio of our earnings to fixed charges for the periods indicated:

		Year Ended December 31,				Three Months	
	2011	2012	2012(1)	2014	2017(1)	Ended March 31,	
	2011	2012	2013(1)	2014	2015(1)	2016(1)	
Ratio of earnings to fixed charges	20.9x	9.0x	n/a	2.9x	n/a	n/a	

⁽¹⁾ Earnings were insufficient to cover our fixed charges by approximately \$6.6 million, \$32.8 million and \$4.4 million for the years ended December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2015 and for the three months ended March 31, 2016, respectively.

For purposes of calculating the ratio of earnings to fixed charges, "earnings" represents income (loss) from operations before income taxes plus fixed charges. "Fixed Charges" consists of interest expense plus the estimated interest component of rent expense.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We intend to use the net proceeds from the sale of securities under this prospectus for general corporate purposes unless otherwise indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement relating to a specific issuance of securities. Our general corporate purposes include, but are not limited to, repayment or refinancing of debt, capital expenditures, funding possible acquisitions, working capital and satisfaction of other obligations. Pending any such use, the net proceeds from the sale of securities under this prospectus may be invested in short-term, investment grade, interest-bearing instruments. We will include a more detailed description of the use of proceeds of any specific offering under this prospectus in the applicable prospectus supplement relating to that offering.

DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES

The following is a general description of the debt securities that we may offer from time to time under this prospectus or that may underlie any warrants, purchase contracts or units that we may offer from time to time under this prospectus. Debt securities issued as part of units that may be offered under this prospectus may be attached to or separate from any other securities part of those units. The particular terms of the debt securities offered under this prospectus or the debt securities underlying any warrants, purchase contracts or units offered under this prospectus and the extent, if any, to which the general provisions described below may apply to such debt securities will be described in the applicable prospectus supplement. Although our debt securities that we may offer from time to time under this prospectus include debt securities denominated in U.S. dollars, we may choose to issue debt securities in any other currency, including the euro.

The debt securities will be either senior debt securities or subordinated debt securities. The senior debt securities and the subordinated debt securities are collectively referred to in this prospectus as the debt securities. We will issue the senior debt securities under a senior indenture between us and a trustee (the "Senior Indenture"), a form of which is as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. We will issue the subordinated debt securities under a subordinated indenture between us and the same or another trustee (the "Subordinated Indenture"), a form of which also is as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. The Senior Indenture and the Subordinated Indenture are collectively referred to in this prospectus as the indentures, and each of the trustee under the Senior Indenture and the trustee under the Subordinated Indenture are referred to in this prospectus as the trustee, as applicable.

The following description is only a summary of the material provisions of the indentures. We urge you to read the appropriate indenture, along with any applicable supplement to the appropriate indenture and the debt securities themselves, because they define your rights as holders of the applicable debt securities. See the information under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information" for information on how to obtain a copy of the appropriate indenture, any applicable supplement to that indenture and any applicable form of debt security. The following description also is subject to and qualified by reference to the description of the particular terms of the debt securities, the relevant indenture and any applicable supplement to that indenture, as described in the applicable prospectus supplement, including definitions used in the relevant indenture, any applicable supplement to that indenture and the applicable form of debt security. The particular terms of the debt securities that we may offer under this prospectus, the relevant indenture, any applicable supplement to that indenture and the applicable form of debt security may vary from the terms described below.

General

The senior debt securities will be unsubordinated obligations, will rank equally with all other unsubordinated debt obligations of ours and, unless otherwise indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, will be unsecured. The subordinated debt securities will be subordinate in right of payment to any senior debt securities issued by the Company. A description of certain additional terms of the subordinated debt securities is provided below under "— Subordinated Debt Securities." The specific terms of any subordinated debt securities will be provided in the applicable prospectus supplement. For a complete understanding of the provisions pertaining to the subordinated debt securities, you also should refer to the form of the Subordinated Indenture which is an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. Unless we elect or are required to secure debt securities that we issue, those debt securities will be effectively subordinated to any of our existing and future secured debt to the extent of the assets securing that debt.

Our primary sources of funding for our payment obligations under the debt securities will be revenues from our operations and investments and cash distributions from our subsidiaries. Our subsidiaries are separate and distinct legal entities and have no obligation whatsoever to pay any amounts due on debt securities issued by us or to make funds available to us. Our subsidiaries' ability to pay dividends or make other payments or advances to us will depend upon their operating results and will be subject to applicable laws and contractual restrictions. Neither the Senior Indenture nor the Subordinated Indenture will restrict our subsidiaries from entering into agreements that prohibit or limit their ability to pay dividends or make other payments or advances to us.

To the extent that we must rely on cash from our subsidiaries to pay amounts due on the debt securities, the debt securities will be effectively subordinated to all of our subsidiaries' liabilities, including their trade payables. This means that our subsidiaries may be required to pay all of their creditors in full before their assets are available to us. Even if we are recognized as a creditor of our subsidiaries, our claims would be effectively subordinated to any security interests in their assets and also could be subordinated to some or all other claims on their assets and earnings.

In addition to the debt securities that we may offer pursuant to this prospectus, we may issue other debt securities in public or private offerings from time to time. These other debt securities may be issued under other indentures or documentation that are not described in this prospectus, and those debt securities may contain provisions materially different from the provisions applicable to one or more issues of debt securities offered pursuant to this prospectus.

Terms

Neither of the indentures will limit the principal amount of debt, including unsecured debt, or other securities that we or our subsidiaries may issue.

We may issue notes or bonds in traditional paper form, or we may issue a global security. The debt securities of any series may be issued in definitive form or, if provided in the applicable prospectus supplement, may be represented in whole or in part by a global security or securities, registered in the name of a depositary designated by us. Each debt security represented by a global security is referred to in this prospectus as a "book-entry security."

The debt securities may be issued from time to time pursuant to this prospectus and will be offered on terms determined by market conditions at the time of sale. Debt securities may be issued in one or more series with the same or various maturities and may be sold at par, a premium or an original issue discount. Debt securities sold at an original issue discount may bear no interest or interest at a rate that is below market rates. Unless otherwise provided in the applicable prospectus supplement, debt securities denominated in U.S. dollars will be issued in denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof.

Please refer to the applicable prospectus supplement for the specific terms of the debt securities offered, including the following:

- Designation of an aggregate principal amount, purchase price and denomination;
- Date of maturity;
- If other than U.S. currency, the currency in which the debt securities may be purchased and the currency in which principal, premium, if any, and interest will be paid;
- The interest rate or rates and the method of calculating interest (unless we specify a different method, interest will be calculated based on a 360-day year consisting of 12 30-day months);
- The date or dates from which the interest will accrue, the payment dates on which any premium and interest will be payable or the manner of determination of the payment dates and the record dates for the determination of holders to whom interest is payable;
- The place or places where principal, premium, if any, and interest will be payable;
- Any redemption or sinking fund provisions or other repayment or repurchase obligations;
- Any index used to determine the amount of principal, premium, if any, and interest to be paid with respect to the debt securities;
- The application, if any, of defeasance provisions to the debt securities;
- If other than the entire principal amount, the portion of the debt securities that would be payable upon acceleration of the maturity thereof;

- Whether the debt securities will be issued in whole or in part in the form of one or more global securities and, in such case, the depositary for the global securities;
- Whether the debt securities may be converted into or exercised or exchanged for our common stock, preferred stock, warrants, purchase contracts or units and the terms of such conversion, exercise or exchange, if any;
- Any covenants applicable to the debt securities;
- Any events of default applicable to the debt securities;
- Any changes to the events of default described in this prospectus;
- The terms of subordination, if applicable;
- The terms of conversion, if applicable; and
- Any other specific material terms, including any additions to the terms described in this prospectus and any terms that may be required by or advisable under applicable law.

Except with respect to book-entry securities, debt securities may be presented for exchange or registration of transfer, in the manner, at the places and subject to the restrictions set forth in the debt securities and the applicable prospectus supplement. Such services will be provided without charge, other than any tax or other governmental charge payable in connection therewith, but subject to the limitations provided in the indentures.

Merger, Consolidation or Sale of Assets

Except as otherwise set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement, pursuant to each of the indentures, we will not, in a single transaction or through a series of related transactions, consolidate or merge with or into any other person, or, directly or indirectly, sell or convey all or substantially all of its properties and assets to another person or group of affiliated persons, except that we may consolidate or merge with, or sell or convey substantially all of our assets to another person if (i) we are the continuing person or the successor person (if other than us) is organized and existing under the laws of the United States of America, any State thereof or the District of Columbia and such person expressly assumes all of our obligations under the applicable indenture, including payment of the principal and interest on the debt securities, and the performance and observance of all of the covenants and conditions of the applicable indenture to be performed by us and (ii) there is no default under the applicable indenture. Upon such a succession, we will be relieved from any further obligations under each of the indentures.

Events of Default

Except as otherwise set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement, an event of default shall occur with respect to any series of debt securities when:

- · We default in paying the principal or premium, if any, on any of the debt securities of such series when due;
- We default in paying interest on any of the debt securities of such series when due and such default continues for 30 days;
- We default in the deposit of any sinking fund payment with respect to any of the debt securities of such series when due and such default continues for 30 days;
- We fail to perform any other covenant or warranty in the debt securities of such series or in the applicable indenture, and such failure continues for a period of 90 days after notice of such failure as provided in that indenture;
- Certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization involving us occur; or
- · Any other event of default specified in the applicable prospectus supplement occurs with respect to debt securities of that series.

We will be required annually to deliver to the trustee an officers' certificate stating whether or not the officers signing such certificate have any knowledge of any default in the performance by us of our obligations under the applicable indenture.

If an event of default shall occur and be continuing with respect to any series (other than an event of default described in the fifth bullet point of the first paragraph above under "— Events of Default"), the trustee or the holders of not less than 25% in principal amount of the debt securities of such series then outstanding (or, if any debt securities of that series are original issue discount securities, the portion of the principal amount of such securities as may be specified by the terms thereof) may declare the principal amount of the debt securities of such series to be immediately due and payable. If an event of default described in the fifth bullet point of the first paragraph above under "— Events of Default" occurs with respect to any series of debt securities, the principal amount of and accrued but unpaid interest on all debt securities of that series (or, if any debt securities of that series are original issue discount securities, the portion of the principal amount of such securities as may be specified by the terms thereof) will automatically become due and payable without any declaration by the trustee or the holders. The trustee is required to give holders of the debt securities of any series written notice of a default with respect to such series as and to the extent provided by the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended. As used in this paragraph, a "default" means an event described in the first paragraph above under "— Events of Default" without including any applicable grace period.

If at any time after the debt securities of such series have been declared due and payable, and before any judgment or decree for the moneys due has been obtained or entered, we pay or deposit with the trustee amounts sufficient to pay all matured installments of interest upon the debt securities of such series and the principal and premium, if any, on all debt securities of such series which shall have become due, otherwise than by acceleration, together with interest on such principal and, to the extent legally enforceable, on such overdue installments of interest and all other amounts due under the applicable indenture shall have been paid, and any and all defaults with respect to such series under that indenture shall have been cured or waived, then the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the debt securities of such series then outstanding, by written notice to us and the trustee, may rescind and annul the declaration that the debt securities of such series are due and payable.

In addition, the holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount of the debt securities of such series may waive any past default and its consequences with respect to such series, except a default in the payment of the principal of or any premium or interest on any debt securities of such series or a default in the performance of a covenant that cannot be modified under the applicable indenture without the consent of the holder of each affected debt security.

The trustee is under no obligation to exercise any of the rights or powers under the indentures at the request, order or direction of any of the holders of debt securities, unless such holders shall have offered to the trustee security or indemnity satisfactory to the trustee. Subject to such provisions for the indemnification of the trustee and certain limitations contained in the indentures, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the debt securities of each series at the time outstanding shall have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee, or exercising any trust or power conferred on the trustee, with respect to the debt securities of such series.

No holder of debt securities of any series will have any right to institute any proceeding, judicial or otherwise, with respect to the applicable indenture, for the appointment of a receiver or trustee or for any other remedy under the indenture, unless:

- The holder has previously given written notice to the trustee of a continuing event of default with respect to the debt securities of that series; and
- The holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series have made a written request to the trustee, and offered the trustee reasonable indemnity, satisfactory to the trustee, to institute proceedings as trustee, the trustee has failed to institute the proceedings within 60

days after its receipt of such notice and the trustee has not received from the holders of a majority in principal amount of the debt securities of that series a direction inconsistent with that request.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the holder of any debt security issued under indentures will have an absolute and unconditional right to receive payment of the principal of and any premium and, subject to the provisions of the applicable indenture regarding the payment of default interest, interest on that debt security on the due dates expressed in that security and to institute suit for the enforcement of payment.

Modification of the Indentures

Each of the indentures will contain provisions permitting us and the trustee to modify that indenture or enter into or modify any supplemental indenture without the consent of the holders of the debt securities for any of the following purposes:

- To evidence the succession of another corporation to us in accordance with "— Merger, Consolidation or Sale of Assets";
- To add to our covenants further covenants for the benefit or protection of the holders of any or all series of debt securities or to surrender any right or power conferred upon us by that indenture;
- To add any additional events of default with respect to all or any series of debt securities;
- To add to or change any of the provisions of that indenture to permit or facilitate the issuance of debt securities in bearer form with or without coupons, or to permit or facilitate the issuance of debt securities in uncertificated form;
- To add to, change or eliminate any of the provisions of that indenture in respect of one or more series of debt securities thereunder, under certain conditions designed to protect the rights of any existing holder of those debt securities;
- To secure all or any series of debt securities;
- To establish the forms or terms of the debt securities of any series;
- To evidence and provide for the acceptance of appointment of a successor trustee and to add to or change provisions of that indenture necessary to provide for or facilitate the administration of the trusts under that indenture by more than one trustee;
- Subject to certain restrictions, to add to, change or eliminate any of the provisions of any subordination of securities provisions or related definition of senior debt of a subordinated debt indenture in respect of one or more series of subordinated debt securities; and
- To cure any ambiguity, to correct or supplement any provision of that indenture which may be defective or inconsistent with another provision of that indenture or to change any other provisions with respect to matters or questions arising under that indenture, provided that any such action shall not adversely affect the interests of the holders of any series of debt securities.

We and the trustee may otherwise modify each indenture or any supplemental indenture with the consent of the holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount of each series of debt securities affected thereby at the time outstanding, except that no such modifications shall:

• Change the fixed maturity of any debt securities, or any installment of principal of, or interest on, any debt securities, or reduce the principal amount thereof or the rate of interest or the time of payment of interest thereon or any premium payable upon the redemption thereof, or reduce the amount of the principal of an original issue discount debt security or any other debt security that would be due and payable upon a declaration of acceleration of the maturity thereof, or change the currency in which any debt securities or any premium or interest thereon is payable, or impair the right to institute suit for the enforcement of any such payment on or after the stated maturity thereof (or, in the case of redemption,

on or after the applicable redemption date), or modify the provisions of such indenture with respect to the subordination of subordinated debt securities in a manner adverse to the holders of such subordinated debt securities, without the consent of the holder of each debt security so affected:

- Reduce the percentage in principal amount of debt securities of any series, the consent of the holders of which is required for any waiver or supplemental indenture, without the consent of the holders of all debt securities affected thereby then outstanding;
- Modify the provisions of that indenture relating to the waiver of past defaults or the waiver or certain covenants or the provisions described above, except to increase any percentage set forth in those provisions or to provide that other provisions of that indenture may not be modified without the consent of the holder of each debt security affected thereby, without the consent of the holder of each debt security affected thereby;
- Change any obligation of ours to maintain an office or agency;
- Change any obligation of ours to pay additional amounts;
- Adversely affect any right of repayment or repurchase at the option of the holder; or
- Reduce or postpone any sinking fund or similar provision.

With respect to any vote of holders of a series of debt securities, we generally will be entitled to set any date as a record date for the purpose of determining the holders of outstanding debt securities that are entitled to vote or take other action under the applicable indenture.

Satisfaction and Discharge, Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance

Except as otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, each indenture shall be satisfied and discharged if (i) we shall deliver to the trustee all debt securities then outstanding for cancellation or (ii) all debt securities not delivered to the trustee for cancellation shall have become due and payable, are to become due and payable within one year or are to be called for redemption within one year and we shall deposit an amount sufficient to pay the principal, premium, if any, and interest to the date of maturity, redemption or deposit (in the case of debt securities that have become due and payable), provided that in either case we shall have paid all other sums payable under that indenture.

Each of the indentures will provide, if such provision is made applicable to the debt securities of a series, that we may elect either (A) to defease and be discharged from any and all obligations with respect to any debt security of such series, or "defeasance," or (B) to be released from our obligations with respect to such debt security under certain of the covenants and events of default under the applicable indenture together with additional covenants that may be included for a particular series and that certain events of default shall not be events of default under that indenture with respect to such series ("covenant defeasance"), in either case upon the deposit with the trustee (or other qualifying trustee), in trust for such purpose, of money or certain U.S. government obligations which through the payment of principal and interest in accordance with their terms will provide money, in an amount sufficient to pay the principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on such debt security, on the scheduled due dates.

In the case of defeasance or covenant defeasance, the holders of such debt securities will be entitled to receive payments in respect of such debt securities solely from such trust. Such a trust may only be established if, among other things, we have delivered to the trustee an opinion of counsel (as specified in the indentures) to the effect that the holders of the debt securities affected thereby will not recognize income, gain or loss for Federal income tax purposes as a result of such defeasance or covenant defeasance and will be subject to Federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such defeasance or covenant defeasance had not occurred. Such opinion of counsel, in the case of defeasance under clause (A) above, must refer to and be based upon a ruling of the Internal Revenue Service or a change in applicable Federal income tax law occurring after the date of the applicable indenture.

Record Dates

Each of the indentures will provide that, in certain circumstances, we may establish a record date for determining the holders of outstanding debt securities of a series entitled to join in the giving of notice or the taking of other action under the applicable indenture by the holders of the debt securities of such series.

Subordinated Debt Securities

Subordinated debt securities will be subordinate, in right of payment, to all senior debt. Senior debt means, with respect to us, the principal, premium, if any, accrued interest, fees, charges, expenses, reimbursement obligations, guarantees and other amounts owing on the following:

- All indebtedness of ours, whether outstanding on the date of issuance or thereafter created, incurred or assumed, which is for money borrowed, or evidenced by a note or similar instrument given in connection with the acquisition of any business, properties or assets, including securities;
- Any indebtedness of others of the kinds described in the preceding clause for the payment of which we are responsible or liable (directly or indirectly, contingently or otherwise) as guarantor or otherwise; and
- Amendments, renewals, extensions and refundings of any indebtedness described above, unless in any instrument or instruments evidencing or securing such indebtedness or pursuant to which the same is outstanding, or in any such amendment, renewal, extension or refunding, it provides that such indebtedness is not senior or prior in right of payment to the subordinated debt securities.

Upon any distribution of our assets upon our dissolution, winding up, liquidation or reorganization, the payment of the principal, premium, if any, and interest, if any, on the subordinated debt securities will be subordinated, to the extent provided in the Subordinated Indenture, in right of payment to the prior payment in full of all of our senior debt. Our obligation to make payment of the principal, premium, if any, and interest, if any, on the subordinated debt securities will not otherwise be affected. In addition, no payment on account of principal and premium, if any, sinking fund or interest, if any, may be made on the subordinated debt securities at any time unless full payment of all amounts due in respect of the principal and premium, if any, sinking fund and interest, if any, on our senior debt has been made or duly provided for in money or money's worth.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, unless all of our senior debt has been paid in full, in the event that any payment or distribution made by us is received by the trustee or the holders of any of the subordinated debt securities, such payment or distribution must be paid over to the holders of our senior debt or a person acting on their behalf, to be applied toward the payment of all of our senior debt remaining unpaid until all the senior debt has been paid in full. Subject to the payment in full of all of our senior debt, the rights of the holders of our subordinated debt securities will be subrogated to the rights of the holders of our senior debt.

By reason of this subordination, in the event of a distribution of our assets upon our insolvency, certain of our general creditors may recover more, ratably, than holders of our subordinated debt securities.

Governing Law

The laws of the State of New York will govern each of the indentures and will govern the debt securities issued under each of the indentures.

"Street Name" and Other Indirect Holders

Investors who hold securities in accounts at banks or brokers generally will not be recognized by us as legal holders of debt securities. This is called holding in "street name." Instead, we would recognize only the bank or broker, or the financial institution that the bank or broker uses to hold its securities. These intermediary banks, brokers and other financial institutions pass along principal, interest and other payments on the debt securities, either because they agree to do so in their customer agreements or because they are legally required to do so. If you hold debt securities in "street name," you should check with your own institution to find out, among other things:

- · How it handles payments and notices;
- Whether it imposes fees or charges;
- How it would handle voting if applicable;
- Whether and how you can instruct it to send you debt securities registered in your own name so you can be a direct holder as described below;
 and
- If applicable, how it would pursue rights under your debt securities if there were a default or other event triggering the need for holders to act to protect their interests.

Our obligations, as well as the obligations of the trustee under the indentures and those of any third parties employed by us or the trustee under either of the indentures, run only to persons who are registered as holders of debt securities issued under the applicable indenture. As noted above, we do not have obligations to you if you hold in "street name" or other indirect means, either because you choose to hold debt securities in that manner or because the debt securities are issued in the form of global securities as described below. For example, once we make payment to the registered holder, we have no further responsibility for the payment even if that holder is legally required to pass the payment along to you as a "street name" customer but does not do so.

Book-Entry Securities

The following description of book-entry securities will apply to any series of debt securities issued in whole or in part in the form of one or more global securities except as otherwise described in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Book-entry securities of like tenor and having the same date will be represented by one or more global securities deposited with and registered in the name of a depositary that is a clearing agent registered under the Exchange Act. Beneficial interests in book-entry securities will be limited to institutions that have accounts with the depositary, or "participants," or persons that may hold interests through participants.

Ownership of beneficial interests by participants will only be evidenced by, and the transfer of that ownership interest will only be effected through, records maintained by the depositary. Ownership of beneficial interests by persons that hold through participants will only be evidenced by, and the transfer of that ownership interest within such participant will only be effected through, records maintained by the participants. The laws of some jurisdictions require that certain purchasers of securities take physical delivery of such securities in definitive form. Such laws may impair the ability to transfer beneficial interests in a global security.

Payment of principal of and any premium and interest on book-entry securities represented by a global security registered in the name of or held by a depositary will be made to the depositary, as the registered owner of the global security. Neither we, the trustee nor any agent of ours or the trustee will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the depositary's records or any participant's records relating to or payments made on account of beneficial ownership interests in a global security or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any of the depositary's records or any participant's records relating to the beneficial ownership interests. Payments by participants to owners of beneficial interests in a global security held through such participants will be governed by the depositary's procedures, as is now the case with securities held for the accounts of customers registered in "street name," and will be the sole responsibility of such participants.

A global security representing a book-entry security will be exchangeable for definitive debt securities in registered form, of like tenor and of an equal aggregate principal amount registered in the name of, or is transferable in whole or in part to, a person other than the depositary for that global security, only if

- The depositary notifies us that it is unwilling or unable to continue as depositary for that global security and we do not appoint a successor depositary within 90 days after receiving that notice;
- At any time the depositary ceases to be a clearing agency registered under the Exchange Act and we do not appoint a successor depositary within 90 days after becoming aware that the depositary has ceased to be registered as a clearing agency;
- We in our sole discretion determine that that the global security is so transferable or will be exchangeable for definitive securities in registered form and, in each case, notify the trustee of our decision;
- An event of default with respect to the debt securities of that series has occurred and is continuing; or
- Other circumstances exist that have been specified in the terms of the debt securities of that series.

Any global security that is exchangeable pursuant to the preceding sentence shall be registered in the name or names of such person or persons as the depositary shall instruct the trustee. It is expected that such instructions may be based upon directions received by the depositary from its participants with respect to ownership of beneficial interests in such global security.

Except as provided above, owners of beneficial interests in a global security will not be entitled to receive physical delivery of debt securities in definitive form and will not be considered the holders thereof for any purpose under the indentures, and no global security shall be exchangeable, except for a security registered in the name of the depositary. This means each person owning a beneficial interest in such global security must rely on the procedures of the depositary and, if such person is not a participant, on the procedures of the participant through which such person owns its interest, to exercise any rights of a holder under the indentures. We understand that under existing industry practices, if we request any action of holders or if an owner of a beneficial interest in such global security desires to give or take any action that a holder is entitled to give or take under the indentures, the depositary would authorize the participants holding the relevant beneficial interests to give or take such action, and such participants would authorize beneficial owners owning through such participant to give or take such action or would otherwise act upon the instructions of beneficial owners owning through them.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

Common Stock

We may issue, either separately or together with other securities that may be offered under this prospectus, including as a part of units that may be offered under this prospectus, shares of our common stock. Shares of common stock issued as part of units may be attached to or separate from any other securities part of those units. Our common stock also may underlie any warrants or purchase contracts that may be offered under this prospectus. Under our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended, we are authorized to issue up to 20,000,000 shares of our common stock. As of May 31, 2016, we had 7,489,746 shares of common stock issued and outstanding.

A prospectus supplement relating to an offering of common stock or other securities that may be offered under this prospectus which, by their respective terms, are convertible or exchangeable for, or exercisable into, common stock, or the settlement of which may result in the issuance of common stock, will describe the relevant terms of the offering, including the number of shares offered, any initial offering price and market price and dividend information, as well as, if applicable, information on other related securities.

The following summary is not complete and is not intended to give full effect to provisions of statutory or common law. You should refer to the applicable provisions of the following:

- The Delaware General Corporation Law, as it may be amended from time to time (the "DGCL");
- Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as it may be amended or further restated from time to time; and
- Our Second Amended and Restated By-laws, as they may be further amended or restated from time to time.

Dividends. The holders of our common stock are entitled to receive dividends when, as and if declared by our board of directors, out of funds legally available for their payment subject to the rights of holders of our preferred stock.

Voting Rights. The holders of our common stock are entitled to one vote per share on all matters submitted to a vote of stockholders.

Rights upon Liquidation. In the event of our voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up, the holders of common stock will be entitled to share equally in any of our assets available for distribution after the payment in full of all debts and distributions and after the holders of all series of our outstanding preferred stock have received their liquidation preferences in full.

Miscellaneous. The outstanding shares of common stock are fully paid and nonassessable. The holders of common stock are not entitled to preemptive or redemption rights. Shares of common stock are not convertible into shares of any other class of capital stock. Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company is the transfer agent and registrar for the common stock.

Transfer Agent and Registrar. The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company.

Nasdaq Global Select Market. Our common stock is listed for quotation on the Nasdaq Global Select Market under the symbol "USAP."

Preferred Stock

We may elect to issue shares of our preferred stock from time to time, as described in the applicable prospectus supplement. We may issue shares of preferred stock separately or as a part of units, and any such

shares issued as part of units may be attached to or separate from any other securities part of those units. We also may deposit shares of our preferred stock with a depositary in connection with an offering of depositary shares under this prospectus. Our preferred stock also may underlie any warrants or purchase contracts that may be offered under this prospectus. Shares of our preferred stock may have dividend, redemption, voting and liquidation rights taking priority over our common stock, and shares of our preferred stock may be convertible into our common stock.

Our Board of Directors is authorized, subject to any limitations prescribed by law, to provide for the issuance of shares of preferred stock in one or more series. In addition, our Board of Directors is authorized to establish from time to time the number of shares to be included in each series of preferred stock and to fix the designation, powers (including but not limited to voting powers, if any), preferences and rights of the shares of each series of preferred stock and any qualifications, limitations or restrictions of each series of preferred stock. The number of authorized shares of preferred stock may be increased or decreased (but not below the number of shares thereof then outstanding) by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding common stock, without a vote of the holders of the preferred stock, or of any series of preferred stock, unless a vote of any such holders is required pursuant to the terms of any preferred stock.

Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended, authorizes our Board of Directors without further stockholder action, to provide for the issuance of up to 2,000,000 shares of preferred stock, in one or more series, of which 20,000 shares previously were designated as Senior Preferred Stock. As of the date of this prospectus, no shares of preferred stock are issued or outstanding, and 1,980,000 shares of preferred stock are authorized for issuance.

The particular terms of any series of preferred stock being offered by us under this prospectus will be described in the prospectus supplement relating to that series of preferred stock. Those terms may include:

- The title and liquidation preference per share of the preferred stock;
- The number of shares offered;
- The purchase price of the preferred stock;
- The dividend rate (or method of calculation), the dates on which dividends will be paid and the date from which dividends will begin to accumulate:
- Any redemption or sinking fund provisions of the preferred stock;
- Any conversion provisions of the preferred stock;
- The voting rights, if any, of the preferred stock; and
- Any additional dividend, liquidation, redemption, sinking fund and other rights, preferences, privileges, limitations and restrictions of the preferred stock.

If the terms of any series of preferred stock being offered differ from the terms set forth in this prospectus, the definitive terms will be disclosed in the applicable prospectus supplement. The summary in this prospectus is not complete. You should refer to the applicable Certificate of Amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation or certificate of designations, as the case may be, establishing a particular series of preferred stock, in either case which will be filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware and the SEC in connection with an offering of preferred stock.

The preferred stock will, when issued, be fully paid and nonassessable.

Dividend Rights. The preferred stock will be preferred over our common stock as to payment of dividends. Before any dividends or distributions (other than dividends or distributions payable in common stock) on our common stock will be declared and set apart for payment or paid, the holders of shares of each series of preferred stock will be entitled to receive dividends when, as and if declared by our board of directors. We will pay those dividends either in cash, shares of common stock or preferred stock or otherwise, at the rate and on the date or dates set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. With respect to each series of preferred stock, the

dividends on each share of the series will be cumulative from the date of issue of the share unless another date is set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement relating to the series. Accruals of dividends will not bear interest.

Rights upon Liquidation. The preferred stock will be preferred over our common stock as to assets so that the holders of each series of preferred stock will be entitled to be paid, upon our voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up and before any distribution is made to the holders of common stock, the amount set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. However, in this case the holders of preferred stock will not be entitled to any other or further payment. If upon any liquidation, dissolution or winding up our net assets are insufficient to permit the payment in full of the respective amounts to which the holders of all outstanding preferred stock are entitled, our entire remaining net assets will be distributed among the holders of each series of preferred stock in amounts proportional to the full amounts to which the holders of each series are entitled.

Redemption. All shares of any series of preferred stock will be redeemable to the extent set forth in the prospectus supplement relating to the series. All shares of any series of preferred stock will be convertible into shares of our common stock or into shares of any other series of our preferred stock to the extent set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Voting Rights. Except as indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, the holders of preferred stock will be entitled to one vote for each share of preferred stock held by them on all matters properly presented to stockholders. The holders of common stock and the holders of all series of preferred stock will vote together as one class.

Additional Series of Preferred Stock. In the event of a proposed merger or tender offer, proxy contest or other attempt to gain control of us and not approved by our board of directors, it would be possible for the board to authorize the issuance of one or more series of preferred stock with voting rights or other rights and preferences which would impede the success of the proposed merger, tender offer, proxy contest or other attempt to gain control of us. This authority may be limited by applicable law, our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as it may amended or further restated from time to time, and the applicable rules of the stock exchanges upon which the common stock is listed. The consent of our stockholders would not be required for any such issuance of preferred stock.

Transfer Agent and Registrar. The transfer agent and registrar for any series or class of preferred stock will be set forth in each applicable prospectus supplement.

Provisions of Our Governing Documents and Delaware Law That May Have Anti-Takeover Effects

Our Board of Directors. We currently have five directors and the authorized size of our board of directors is no less than four directors and no more than seven directors. Our Second Amended and Restated By-Laws provide that any vacancy in our board of directors, other than a vacancy created by the removal of a director, and newly created directorships may be filled only by our board of directors and that the authorized number of directors may be changed only by our board of directors. These provisions of our Second Amended and Restated By-Laws may have the effect of delaying or preventing changes in the control or management of the Company.

Removal of Directors by Stockholders. Members of our board of directors may be removed from office at any time with or without cause by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power entitled to vote for the election of directors at any meeting of our stockholders called for that purpose. A vacancy created by the removal of a director may be filled at such meeting of stockholders by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power entitled to vote for the election of directors at that meeting, or, if the vacancy is no so filled by our stockholders, by our board of directors.

Stockholder Nomination of Directors. Our Second Amended and Restated By-Laws provide that a stockholder may make a nomination the election of directors if the stockholder is (i) a stockholder of record both at the time of giving of the notice provided for in our Second Amended and Restated By-Laws and at the time of the applicable meeting of stockholders and (ii) is entitled to vote for the election of directors at the applicable meeting of stockholders and complies with the notice procedures set forth in our Second Amended and Restated By-Laws. A stockholder wishing to make such a nomination must notify us in writing of any stockholder nomination for election as a director no later than (i) 90 days prior to the anniversary of the previous year's annual meeting of stockholders, with respect to an election of directors to be held at an annual meeting of stockholders, and (ii) the close of business on the tenth day following the date on which notice of a meeting of stockholders is first given to our stockholders, with respect to an election of directors to be held at a special meeting of stockholders or at an annual meeting that is held more than 70 days prior to the anniversary of the previous year's annual meeting. Our Second Amended and Restated By-Laws set forth various informational items that must be provided and various other procedures that must be strictly followed in order for a stockholder to validly make a nomination for election as a director.

No Action By Written Consent. Our Second Amended and Restated By-Laws provide that our stockholders may not act by written consent and may only act at duly called meetings of stockholders.

Delaware Law. We are subject to Section 203 of the DGCL. Subject to certain exceptions, Section 203 prevents a publicly held Delaware corporation from engaging in a "business combination" with any "interested stockholder" for three years following the date that the person became an interested stockholder, unless either the interested stockholder attained such status with the approval of our board of directors, the business combination is approved by our board of directors and stockholders in a prescribed manner or the interested stockholder acquired at least 85% of our outstanding voting stock in the transaction in which it became an interested stockholder. A "business combination" includes, among other things, a merger or consolidation involving us and the "interested stockholder" and the sale of more than 10% of our assets. In general, an "interested stockholder" is any entity or person beneficially owning 15% or more of our outstanding voting stock and any entity or person affiliated with or controlling or controlled by such entity or person. This provision may discourage or prevent unsolicited tender offers for our outstanding common stock.

Effects of Authorized but Unissued Stock. Authorized but unissued shares of common stock and preferred stock are available for future issuance without stockholder approval, subject to any limitations imposed by the listing standards of the NASDAQ Global Select Market. These additional shares may be used for a variety of corporate finance transactions, acquisitions and employee benefit plans. The existence of authorized but unissued and unreserved common stock and preferred stock could make more difficult or discourage an attempt to obtain control of us by means of a proxy contest, tender offer, merger or otherwise. In addition, if we issue preferred stock, the issuance could adversely affect the voting power of holders of common stock and the likelihood that such holders will receive dividend payments and payments upon liquidation.

DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS

We may issue warrants to purchase debt securities, preferred stock, common stock, purchase contracts, units or depositary shares issued by us, in each case as described in this prospectus, or any combination of the foregoing. We may issue warrants separately or as a part of units, and any such warrants issued as part of units may be attached to or separate from any other securities part of those units. These warrants also may underlie any purchase contracts that may be offered under this prospectus. We may issue warrants in as many distinct series as we elect. Each series of warrants will be issued under a separate warrant agreement to be entered into between us and a warrant agent to be named in the applicable prospectus supplement. Except as otherwise described in an applicable prospectus supplement, any warrant agent will act solely as our agent in connection with the applicable warrants and will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with any holders or beneficial owners of such warrants.

A prospectus supplement relating to any warrants that we may offer under this prospectus will include specific terms relating to the offering of such warrants. We will file any warrant agreement and the form of any warrant offered under this prospectus with the SEC, and you should read the applicable warrant agreement and form of warrant for more information that may be important to you. The applicable prospectus supplement will describe some or all of the following terms which may apply to the warrants being offered:

- the title of the warrants;
- the aggregate number of the warrants offered;
- the designation, number and terms of the debt securities, preferred stock, common stock, purchase contracts, units or depositary shares, as applicable, purchasable upon exercise of the warrants, and procedures by which the number of securities purchasable may be adjusted;
- the exercise price of the warrants;
- the dates or periods during which the warrants are exercisable;
- the designation and terms of any of our securities with which the warrants are issued;
- if the warrants are issued as a unit with another one or more other securities described in this prospectus, the date, if any, on and after which the warrants and the other securities will be separately transferable;
- if the exercise price is not payable in U.S. dollars, the foreign currency, currency unit or composite currency in which the exercise price is denominated;
- · any minimum or maximum amount of warrants that may be exercised at any one time; and
- any terms, procedures and limitations relating to the transferability, exchange or exercise of the warrants.

The preceding description does not purport to be complete and is subject to and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the description of any warrants that we may offer under this prospectus contained in the applicable prospectus supplement, as well as the applicable warrant agreement and form of warrant.

DESCRIPTION OF PURCHASE CONTRACTS

We may issue purchase contracts, including purchase contracts issued as part of a unit with one or more other securities described in this prospectus and issued by us, in each case as described in this prospectus, for the purchase or sale of our debt securities, preferred stock, common stock, warrants, units or depositary shares. We may issue purchase contracts separately or as a part of units, and any such purchase contracts issued as part of units may be attached to or separate from any other securities part of those units. These purchase contracts also may underlie any warrants that may be offered under this prospectus. The price of our debt securities, warrants, units or depositary shares, or the price per share of our common stock or preferred stock, as applicable, underlying the purchase contracts may be fixed at the time the purchase contracts are issued or may be

determined by reference to a specific formula contained in the purchase contracts. We may issue purchase contracts in as many distinct series as we elect. We may issue purchase contracts in as many distinct series as we elect. Each series of purchase contracts will be issued under a separate purchase contract agreement to be entered into between us and a purchase contract agent to be named in the applicable prospectus supplement. Except as otherwise described in an applicable prospectus supplement, any purchase contract agent will act solely as our agent in connection with the applicable purchase contracts and will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with any holders or beneficial owners of such purchase contracts.

A prospectus supplement relating to any purchase contracts that we may offer under this prospectus will include specific terms relating to the offering of such purchase contracts. We will file any purchase contract agreement and the form of any purchase contract offered under this prospectus with the SEC, and you should read the applicable purchase contract agreement and form of purchase contract for more information that may be important to you. The applicable prospectus supplement will describe some or all of the following terms which may apply to the purchase contracts being offered:

- whether the purchase contracts obligate the holder to purchase or sell, or both, debt securities, preferred stock, common stock, warrants, units or depositary shares, as applicable, and the nature and amount of each of those securities, or method of determining those amounts;
- whether the purchase contracts are to be prepaid or not;
- whether the purchase contracts are to be settled by delivery, or by reference or linkage to the value, performance or level of our debt securities, preferred stock, common stock, warrants, units or depositary shares, as the case may be;
- any acceleration, cancellation, termination or other provisions relating to the settlement of the purchase contracts; and
- whether the purchase contracts will be issued in fully registered global form.

The preceding description does not purport to be complete and is subject to and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the description of any purchase contracts that we may offer under this prospectus contained in the applicable prospectus supplement, as well as the applicable purchase contract agreement and form of purchase contract.

DESCRIPTION OF UNITS

We may issue units comprised of two or more of the other securities described in this prospectus in any combination. These units also may underlie any warrants or purchase contracts that may be offered under this prospectus. Each unit will be issued so that the holder of the unit is also the holder of each security included in the unit. Thus, the holder of a unit will have the rights and obligations of a holder of each included security. The unit agreement under which a unit is issued may provide that the securities included in the unit may not be held or transferred separately, at any time or at any time before a specified date. We may issue units in as many distinct series as we elect. Each series of units will be issued under a separate unit agreement to be entered into between us and a unit agent to be named in the applicable prospectus supplement. Except as otherwise described in an applicable prospectus supplement, any unit agent will act solely as our agent in connection with the applicable units and will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with any holders or beneficial owners of such units.

A prospectus supplement relating to any units that we may offer under this prospectus will include specific terms relating to the offering of such units. We will file any unit agreement and the form of any unit certificate offered under this prospectus with the SEC, and you should read the applicable unit agreement and form of unit certificate for more information that may be important to you. The applicable prospectus supplement will describe some or all of the following terms which may apply to the units being offered:

• the designation and terms of the units and of the securities comprising the units, including whether and under what circumstances those securities may be held or transferred separately;

- any provisions for the issuance, payment, settlement, transfer or exchange of the units or of the securities comprising the units;
- the terms of the unit agreement governing the units; and
- whether the units will be issued in fully registered or global form.

The preceding description does not purport to be complete and is subject to and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the description of any units that we may offer under this prospectus contained in the applicable prospectus supplement and the applicable unit agreement and form of unit certificate.

DESCRIPTION OF DEPOSITARY SHARES

We may, at our option, elect to offer depositary shares, which represent an interest in fractional shares of our preferred stock, rather than full shares of our preferred stock. If we do, we will issue to the public receipts, called depositary receipts, for depositary shares, each of which will represent a fraction, to be described in the applicable prospectus supplement, of a share of a particular series of our preferred stock. These depositary shares also may underlie any warrants or purchase contracts that may be offered under this prospectus.

The shares of any series of our preferred stock represented by depositary shares will be deposited with a depositary to be named in the applicable prospectus supplement. Unless otherwise provided in the applicable prospectus supplement, each owner of a depositary share will be entitled, in proportion to the applicable fractional interest in a share of our preferred stock represented by the depositary share, to all the rights and preferences of the preferred stock represented by the depositary share. Those rights include any applicable dividend, voting, redemption, conversion and liquidation rights.

We may issue depositary shares in as many distinct series as we elect. Each series of depositary shares will be issued under a separate deposit agreement to be entered into between us and the applicable depositary. Except as otherwise described in an applicable prospectus supplement, any depositary will act solely as our agent in connection with the applicable depositary shares and will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with any holders or beneficial owners of such depositary shares.

The prospectus supplement relating to any depositary shares that we may offer under this prospectus will include specific terms relating to the offering. We will file any deposit agreement and form of depositary receipt with the SEC, and you should read the deposit agreement and form of depositary receipt for more information that may be important to you.

The preceding description does not purport to be complete and is subject to and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the description of any depositary shares that we may offer under this prospectus contained in the applicable prospectus supplement and the applicable deposit agreement and form of depositary receipt.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We may sell securities under this prospectus in one or more of the following ways:

- To underwriters, whether or not part of a syndicate, for public offering and sale by them;
- Directly to one or more purchasers in negotiated sales or in competitively bid transactions;
- Through agents;
- Through dealers; or
- Through a combination of any of the above methods of sale.

Offers to purchase securities may be solicited directly by us or by agents designated by us from time to time. Any agent, who may be deemed to be an underwriter, as that term is defined in the Securities Act, involved in the offer and sale of the securities will be named, and any commissions payable by us to that agent will be provided, in an applicable prospectus supplement. We and our agents may sell the securities at:

- A fixed price or prices, which may be changed;
- Market prices prevailing at the time of sale;
- · Prices related to such prevailing market prices; or
- · Negotiated prices.

Underwriters, dealers and agents participating in the distribution of the securities may be deemed to be underwriters, and any discounts and commissions received by them and any profit realized by them on resale of the securities may be deemed to be underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act. Underwriters, dealers and agents may be entitled, under agreements with us, to indemnification against and contribution toward certain civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, and to reimbursement by us for certain expenses. Unless otherwise described in an applicable prospectus supplement, the obligations of the underwriters to purchase offered securities will be subject to conditions, and the underwriters must purchase all of the offered securities if any are purchased.

If an underwriter or underwriters are used in the offer or sale of securities, we will execute an underwriting agreement with the underwriters at the time of sale of the securities to the underwriters, and the names of the underwriters and the principal terms of our agreements with the underwriters will be provided in an applicable prospectus supplement.

The securities subject to the underwriting agreement may be acquired by the underwriters for their own account and may be resold by them from time to time in one or more transactions, including negotiated transactions, at a fixed offering price or at varying prices determined at the time of sale. Underwriters may be deemed to have received compensation from us in the form of underwriting discounts or commissions and may also receive commissions from the purchasers of these securities for whom they may act as agent. Underwriters may sell these securities to or through dealers. These dealers may receive compensation in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions from the underwriters and commissions from the purchasers for whom they may act as agent. Any initial offering price and any discounts or concessions allowed or re-allowed or paid to dealers may be changed from time to time.

In connection with underwritten offerings of the securities, the underwriters may engage in over-allotment, stabilizing transactions, covering transactions and penalty bids in accordance with Regulation M under the Exchange Act, as follows:

· Over-allotment transactions that involve sales in excess of the offering size, which create a short position for the underwriters;

- Stabilizing transactions that permit bids to purchase the underlying security so long as the stabilizing bids do not exceed a specified maximum;
- Covering transactions that involve purchases of the securities in the open market after the distribution has been completed in order to cover short positions; and
- Penalty bids that permit the underwriters to reclaim a selling concession from a broker/dealer when the securities originally sold by that broker-dealer are repurchased in a covering transaction to cover short positions.

These stabilizing transactions, covering transactions and penalty bids may cause the price of the securities to be higher than it otherwise would be in the absence of these transactions. If these transactions occur, they may be discontinued at any time.

If indicated in an applicable prospectus supplement, we will authorize dealers acting as agents for us to solicit offers by certain institutions to purchase securities from us at the public offering price set forth in the prospectus supplement under delayed delivery contracts providing for payment and delivery on the date or dates stated in the prospectus supplement. The identity of any such agents, the terms of such delayed delivery contracts and the commissions payable by us to these agents will be set forth in an applicable prospectus supplement.

If indicated in an applicable prospectus supplement, we may sell shares of our common stock under a newly established direct stock purchase and dividend reinvestment plan. The terms of any such plan will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Each underwriter, dealer and agent participating in the distribution of any of the securities that are issuable in bearer form will agree that it will not offer, sell or deliver, directly or indirectly, securities in bearer form in the United States or to U.S. persons, other than qualifying financial institutions, during the restricted period, as defined in U.S. Treasury Regulations Section 1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D)(7).

Except for shares of our common stock or as otherwise described in an applicable prospectus supplement, all of the securities will be a new issue of securities with no established trading market. Any underwriters to whom or agents through whom the securities are sold by us for public offering and sale may make a market in the securities, but such underwriters or agents will not be obligated to do so and may discontinue any market making at any time without notice. No assurance can be given as to the liquidity of the trading market for any such securities.

Certain of the underwriters, dealers or agents and their associates may be customers of, engage in transactions with and perform services for us and our subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business.

LEGAL MATTERS

Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, the validity of the securities offered by us will be passed upon for us by Paul A. McGrath, Vice President of Administration, General Counsel and Secretary of Universal Stainless & Alloy Products, Inc., or by K&L Gates LLP, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. Mr. McGrath is paid a salary by us, is a participant in various employee benefit plans offered to our employees and beneficially owns, or has rights to acquire, an aggregate of less than one percent of the shares of our outstanding common stock.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of Universal Stainless & Alloy Products, Inc. and Subsidiaries appearing in Universal Stainless & Alloy Products, Inc.'s Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2015 and the effectiveness of Universal Stainless & Alloy Products, Inc. and Subsidiaries' internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2015, have been audited by Schneider Downs & Co., Inc., independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their reports thereon, included therein, and incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements and Universal Stainless & Alloy Products, Inc.'s management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2015 are incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such reports given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

PART II INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN THE PROSPECTUS

Item 14. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution

The expenses (other than underwriting compensation) to be incurred by the registrant in connection with the issuance and distribution of the securities being registered under this registration statement are:

Securities and Exchange Commission Registration Fee	\$ *
Trustees' Fees and Expenses	**
Accounting Fees and Expenses	**
Printing and Engraving expenses	**
Rating Agency Fees	**
Legal Fees and Expenses	**
Miscellaneous	**
Total	\$ **

- Deferred in accordance with Rules 456(b) and 457(r) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
- ** Estimated expenses are not presently known. The foregoing sets forth the general categories of expenses (other than underwriting discounts and commissions) that we anticipate we will incur in connection with the offering of securities under this registration statement. Information regarding estimated expenses of issuance and distribution of each identified class of securities being registered will be provided at the time information as to such class is included in a prospectus supplement in accordance with Rule 430B.

Item 15. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Section 102(b)(7) of the Delaware General Corporation Law (the "DGCL") permits a corporation, in its certificate of incorporation, to limit or eliminate, subject to certain statutory limitations, the liability of directors to the corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breaches of fiduciary duty, except for liability (a) for any breach of the director's duty of loyalty to the corporation or its stockholders, (b) for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law, (c) under Section 174 of the DGCL or (d) for any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit. Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended, and our Second Amended and Restated By-Laws provide that the personal liability of our directors is so eliminated to the fullest extent permitted by Section 102(b)(7) of the DGCL.

Under Section 145 of the DGCL, a corporation has the power to indemnify directors and officers under certain prescribed circumstances and subject to certain limitations against certain costs and expenses, including attorneys' fees actually and reasonably incurred in connection with any action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, to which any of them is a party by reason of his being a director or officer of the corporation if it is determined that he acted in accordance with the applicable standard of conduct set forth in such statutory provision. Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended, provides that we will, to the fullest extent permitted by Section 145 of the DGCL, indemnify any and all persons who we have the power to indemnify under Section 145 of the DGCL from and against any and all of the expenses, liabilities or other matters referred to in or covered by Section 145 of the DGCL. Under our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended, such indemnification shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which those indemnified may be entitled under any by-law, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested directors or otherwise, both as to action taken in an official capacity and as to action in any other capacity while holding office, and shall continue as to a person who has ceased to be a director, officer employee or agent and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, executors and administrators of such a person. Our Second Amended and Restated By-laws provide that we shall indemnify and hold harmless, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, any person who was or is made or is threatened to be made a party or is otherwise involved in any action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative by reason of

the fact that such person, or a person for whom such person is the legal representative, is or was a director or officer of ours or is serving at our request as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation or of a partnership, joint venture, trust, enterprise or nonprofit entity, including service with respect to employee benefit plans, against all liability and loss suffered and expenses (including attorneys' fees) reasonably incurred by such person. We are required under our Second Amended and Restated By-Laws to indemnify a person in connection with a proceeding (or part thereof) initiated by such person only if the proceeding (or part thereof) was authorized by our board of directors. We are also authorized to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of ours, or is or was serving at our request as a director, officer, member, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against any liability asserted against such person and incurred by such person in any such capacity, or arising out of such person's status as such, whether or not we would have the power to indemnify such person against such liability under the applicable provisions of our Second Amended and Restated By-Laws or of the DGCL.

Item 16. Exhibits

See Exhibit Index attached hereto and incorporated herein by reference.

Item 17. Undertakings

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
 - (i) to include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended;
- (ii) to reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in this registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20 percent change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and
- (iii) to include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in this registration statement or any material change to such information in this registration statement;

provided, however, that paragraphs (i), (ii) and (iii) do not apply if the registration statement is on Form S-3 and the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by the registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement, or is contained in a form of prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) that is part of the registration statement.

- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.

- (4) That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, to any purchaser:
- (i) Each prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(3) shall be deemed to be part of the registration statement as of the date the filed prospectus was deemed part of and included in the registration statement; and
- (ii) Each prospectus required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424(b)(2), (b)(5) or (b)(7) as part of a registration statement in reliance on Rule 430B relating to an offering made pursuant to Rule 415(a)(1)(i), (vii) or (x) for the purpose of providing the information required by Section 10(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the earlier of the date such form of prospectus is first used after effectiveness or the date of the first contract of sale of securities in the offering described in the prospectus. As provided in Rule 430B, for liability purposes of the issuer and any person that is at that date an underwriter, such date shall be deemed to be a new effective date of the registration statement relating to the securities in the registration statement to which the prospectus relates, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof; *provided*, *however*, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such effective date, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such effective date.
- (5) That, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities, the undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:
 - (i) Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;
 - (ii) Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned registrant;
 - (iii) The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant; and
 - (iv) Any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrant to the purchaser.
- (6) That, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, each filing of Universal Stainless & Alloy Products, Inc.'s annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended), that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (7) To file an application for the purpose of determining the eligibility of the trustee to act under subsection (a) of Section 310 of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (the "TIA"), in accordance with the rules and regulations prescribed by the Commission under Section 305(b)(2) of the TIA.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of each registrant pursuant to the provisions described in Item 15 above, or otherwise, each registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by a registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of a registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, that registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, Universal Stainless & Alloy Products, Inc. certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Bridgeville, Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, on the 19th day of July, 2016.

UNIVERSAL STAINLESS & ALLOY PRODUCTS, INC.

By:	/s/ Dennis M. Oates
Name:	Dennis M. Oates
Title.	Chairman Brasidant and Chiaf Evacutive Officer

Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

SIGNATURE	TITLE	DATE
/s/ Dennis M. Oates Dennis M. Oates	Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)	July 19, 2016
/s/ Ross C. Wilkin Ross C. Wilkin	Vice President of Finance, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	July 19, 2016
* Christopher L. Ayers	Director	
* Douglas M. Dunn	Director	
* M. David Komblatt	Director	
* Udi Toledano	Director	
By: /s/ Ross C. Wilkin Ross C. Wilkin	_ Attorney-in-Fact	July 19, 2016

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit	<u>Description</u>
*1.1	Form of Underwriting Agreement.
*1.2	Form of Distribution Agreement.
4.1	Specimen Copy of Stock Certificate for shares of Common Stock (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 1998).
4.2	Form of Amended and Restated Convertible Note, dated January 21, 2016 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed by the Company on January 25, 2016).
4.3	Form of Senior Debt Indenture (previously filed).
4.4	Form of Subordinated Debt Indenture (previously filed).
4.5	Form of Senior Debt Security (included in Exhibit 4.3).
4.6	Form of Subordinated Debt Security (included in Exhibit 4.4).
*4.7	Form of Warrant Agreement.
*4.8	Form of Warrant Certificate.
*4.9	Form of Purchase Contract Agreement.
*4.10	Form of Purchase Contract.
*4.11	Form of Unit Agreement.
*4.12	Form of Unit Certificate.
*4.13	Form of Deposit Agreement.
*4.14	Form of Depositary Receipt.
*4.15	Form of Certificate of Preferred Stock.
+5.1	Opinion of K&L Gates LLP.
12.1	Computation of Ratios of Earnings to Fixed Charges (previously filed).
+23.1	Consent of Schneider Downs & Co., Inc.
23.2	Consent of K&L Gates LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1).
24.1	Powers of Attorney (previously filed).
**25.1	Form T-1 Statement of Eligibility of Senior Debt Indenture Trustee.
**25.2	Form T-1 Statement of Eligibility of Subordinated Debt Indenture Trustee.
	_

^{*} To be filed either by amendment to this Registration Statement or as an exhibit to a report filed under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and incorporated herein by reference.

^{**} To be incorporated by reference from a subsequent filing in accordance with Section 305(b)(2) of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, or any successor statute thereto.

⁺ Filed herewith.

K&L GATES

K&L GATES LLP K&L GATES CENTER 210 SIXTH AVENUE PITTSBURGH, PA 15222-2613 T 412.355.6500 F 412.355.6501 klgates.com

July 19, 2016

Universal Stainless & Alloy Products, Inc. 600 Mayer Street Bridgeville, Pennsylvania 15017

Re: Registration Statement on Form S-3 (File No. 333-212064)

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as counsel to Universal Stainless & Alloy Products, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), in connection with the Registration Statement on Form S-3 (File No. 333-212064) (the "Registration Statement") filed by the Company with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), relating to the issuance and sale, from time to time on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act, of up to \$30,000,000 in aggregate offering price of an indeterminate amount of the following:

- (1) the Company's debt securities, which may be either senior (the "Senior Debt Securities") or subordinated (together with the Senior Debt Securities, the "Debt Securities");
- (2) shares of the Company's common stock, \$0.001 par value per share (the "Common Stock");
- (3) shares of the Company's preferred stock, \$0.001 par value per share (the "Preferred Stock");
- (4) warrants to purchase Debt Securities, Common Stock, Preferred Stock, Depositary Shares (as defined below), Purchase Contracts (as defined below) or any combination thereof, in each case with such securities being registered pursuant to the Registration Statement (the "Warrants");
- (5) depositary shares which represent an interest in fractional shares of Preferred Stock registered pursuant to the Registration Statement (the "Depositary Shares");
- (6) purchase contracts for the purchase or sale of Debt Securities, Common Stock, Preferred Stock, Warrants, Depositary Shares or Units (as defined below), in each case with such securities being registered pursuant to the Registration Statement (the "Purchase Contracts");

- (7) units comprised of two or more of Debt Securities, Common Stock, Preferred Stock, Warrants, Depositary Shares, Purchase Contracts or any combination thereof, in each case with such securities being registered pursuant to the Registration Statement (the "Units"); and
- (8) an indeterminate amount of Debt Securities, Common Stock, Preferred Stock, Warrants, Depositary Shares, Purchase Contracts and Units as may be issued upon settlement, exercise, conversion or exchange of any of the foregoing securities registered pursuant to the Registration Statement, including such indeterminate amount of such securities as may be issued pursuant to any applicable anti-dilution adjustment (collectively, the "Issuable Securities" and, together with the Debt Securities, Common Stock, Preferred Stock, Warrants, Depositary Shares, Purchase Contracts and Units, the "Securities").

In connection with rendering the opinions set forth below, we have examined (i) the Registration Statement, including the exhibits filed therewith, and the prospectus contained therein (the "Prospectus"); (ii) the Company's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended (the "Certificate of Incorporation"); (iii) the Company's Second Amended and Restated By-Laws (the "By-Laws"); and (iv) resolutions adopted by the Board of Directors of the Company (the "Board of Directors") which authorize and provide for the filing of the Registration Statement.

For the purposes of this opinion letter, we have assumed that (i) each document submitted to us is accurate and complete; (ii) each such document that is an original is authentic; (iii) each such document that is a copy conforms to an authentic original; and (iv) all signatures (other than signatures on behalf of the Company) on each such document are genuine. We have further assumed the legal capacity of natural persons, and we have assumed that each party to the documents we have examined or relied on (other than the Company) has the legal capacity or authority and has satisfied all legal requirements that are applicable to that party to the extent necessary to make such documents enforceable against that party. We have not verified any of the foregoing assumptions or any other assumptions set forth in this opinion letter.

The opinions expressed in this opinion letter are limited to (i) the applicable federal securities laws of the United States of America; (ii) the law of the State of New York and (ii) the Delaware General Corporation Law (the "DGCL"). We are not opining on, and we assume no responsibility for, the applicability to or effect on any of the matters covered herein of (i) any other laws; (ii) the laws of any other jurisdiction; or (iii) the law of any county, municipality or other political subdivision or local governmental agency or authority.

Based on the foregoing, and subject to the foregoing and the additional qualifications and other matters set forth below, it is our opinion that:

- 1. Assuming the terms of any series of Debt Securities offered pursuant to the Registration Statement have been duly established in accordance with the terms and conditions of each indenture pursuant to which such Debt Securities are to be issued (each an "Indenture"), such Debt Securities will constitute valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their terms.
- 2. When one or more certificates representing the shares of the Common Stock to be offered pursuant to the Registration Statement, each complying with all applicable requirements of the DGCL, have been duly executed, authenticated (if required), issued and delivered as contemplated by the Registration Statement and any supplement to the Prospectus relating to such offering (a "Prospectus Supplement") or a report filed by the Company with the SEC under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and relating to such offering (an "Exchange Act Report") and in accordance with any agreement or instrument binding upon the Company, the Common Stock will be validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable.
- 3. When (i) either a Certificate of Amendment to the Certificate of Incorporation or a Certificate of Designation, in either case fixing and determining the terms of any Preferred Stock to be offered pursuant to the Registration Statement, has been duly filed with the Delaware Department of State and payment in full of any filing fees attendant thereto has been made; and (ii) one or more certificates representing the shares of such Preferred Stock, each complying with all applicable requirements of the DGCL, have been duly executed, authenticated (if required), issued and delivered as contemplated by the Registration Statement and any Prospectus Supplement or Exchange Act Report and in accordance with any agreement or instrument binding upon the Company, the Preferred Stock will be validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable.
- 4. Assuming that the terms of any Warrants offered pursuant to the Registration Statement have been duly established in accordance with the terms and conditions of an applicable warrant agreement pursuant to which such Warrants are to be issued (a "Warrant Agreement"), the Warrants will constitute valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their terms.
- 5. Assuming that the terms of any Depositary Shares offered pursuant to the Registration Statement have been duly established in accordance with the terms and conditions of an applicable deposit agreement (a "Deposit Agreement"), when (i) the depositary receipts evidencing the Depositary Shares (the "Depositary Receipts") have been duly executed and delivered by the Company and such depositary as will have been duly appointed by the Company with respect thereto (the "Depositary"); (ii) any shares of Preferred Stock relating to such Depositary Shares have been duly authorized and are validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable as contemplated in numbered paragraph 3 above; (iii) the shares of Preferred Stock relating to such Depositary Shares have been deposited with the Depositary in accordance with the applicable Deposit Agreement; and (iv) the Depositary Receipts have been duly executed, countersigned, registered and delivered, as contemplated by the Registration Statement and any

Prospectus Supplement or Exchange Act Report and in accordance with the applicable Deposit Agreement and any other agreement or instrument binding upon the Company, the Depositary Shares will be legally issued and will entitle their holders to the rights specified in the applicable Deposit Agreement and the related Depositary Receipts.

- 6. Assuming that the terms of any Purchase Contracts offered pursuant to the Registration Statement have been duly established in accordance with the terms and conditions of an applicable purchase contract agreement (a "Purchase Contract Agreement"), the Purchase Contracts will constitute valid and binding obligations of the Company enforceable against the Company in accordance with their terms.
- 7. Assuming that (i) the combination of the securities of which any Units offered pursuant to the Registration Statement consist has been duly authorized and approved by all necessary action of the Board of Directors, or a duly authorized committee thereof; (ii) the terms of such Units have been duly established in accordance with the terms and conditions of an applicable unit agreement (a "Unit Agreement"); (iii) any Debt Securities that form a part of such Units are validly issued and constitute valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their respective terms, as contemplated in numbered paragraph 1 above; (iv) any shares of Common Stock or Preferred Stock that form a part of such Units are validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable, as contemplated in numbered paragraphs 2 and 3 above, respectively, as applicable; (v) any Warrants or Purchase Contracts that form a part of such Units constitute valid and binding obligations of the Company in accordance with their respective terms, as contemplated in numbered paragraphs 4 and 6 above, respectively, as applicable; and (vi) any Depositary Shares that form a part of such Units are legally issued and entitle their holders to the rights specified in the applicable Deposit Agreement and the related Depositary Receipts, as contemplated in numbered paragraph 5 above, the Units will constitute valid and binding obligations of the Company enforceable against the Company in accordance with their term.
- 8. If, pursuant to the terms thereof, any Issuable Securities are issuable upon settlement, exercise, conversion or exchange of any other Securities offered pursuant to the Registration Statement (the "Initial Securities") or in accordance with any applicable anti-dilution adjustment, when the Issuable Securities have been issued upon settlement, exercise, conversion or exchange, as the case may be, of Initial Securities as contemplated by the Registration Statement and any Prospectus Supplement or Exchange Act Report, in accordance with the terms of the applicable Initial Securities and the Issuable Securities, upon such issuance, (i) any Issuable Securities so issued which are Debt Securities, Warrants, Purchase Contracts or Units will constitute valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their respective terms; (ii) any Issuable Securities so issued which are Common Stock or Preferred Stock will be duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable; and (iii) any Issuable Securities which are Depositary Shares will be legally issued and will entitle their holders to the rights specified in the applicable Deposit Agreement and the related Depositary Receipts.

The opinions set forth above are subject to the following additional assumptions:

- (a) The Registration Statement and any amendment thereto (including any post-effective amendment) will have become effective under the Securities Act, and such effectiveness will not have been terminated, suspended or rescinded;
- (b) All Securities offered pursuant to the Registration Statement will be issued and sold (i) in compliance with all applicable federal and state securities laws, rules and regulations and solely in the manner provided in the Registration Statement and any Prospectus Supplement, Exchange Act Report or free writing prospectus (as defined in Rule 405 under the Securities Act) and (ii) only upon payment of the consideration fixed therefor in accordance with the terms and conditions of any applicable definitive underwriting, purchase, agency or similar agreement relating to the particular offering, including any amendment or supplement thereto (each a "Purchase Agreement"), and any other applicable agreement relating to the particular offering (including any applicable Indenture, Certificate of Designations or Certificate of Amendment to the Certificate of Incorporation, Warrant Agreement, Deposit Agreement, Purchase Contract Agreement, Unit Agreement or other agreement pursuant to which any Securities offered pursuant to the Registration Statement are to be issued or governed, including any amendment or supplement to any of the foregoing), and there will not have occurred any change in law or fact affecting the validity of any of the opinions rendered herein with respect thereto;
- (c) In the case of an Indenture pursuant to which any Debt Securities offered pursuant to the Registration Statement are to be issued or governed, there will have been no addition, deletion or modification of the terms or provisions contained in (i) the form of senior debt indenture included as Exhibit 4.3 to the Registration Statement or (ii) the form of subordinated debt indenture included as Exhibit 4.4 to the Registration Statement, as applicable, that would affect the validity of any of the opinions rendered herein;
- (d) A definitive Purchase Agreement, any other applicable agreement relating to the particular offering (including any applicable Indenture, Certificate of Designation or Certificate of Amendment to the Certificate of Incorporation, Warrant Agreement, Deposit Agreement, Purchase Contract Agreement, Unit Agreement or other agreement pursuant to which any Securities offered pursuant to the Registration Statement are to be issued or governed, including any amendment or supplement to any of the foregoing) and, if applicable, the Securities themselves will have been duly authorized and approved by all necessary action of the Board of Directors, or a duly authorized committee thereof, and duly authorized and delivered by the Company and each of the other parties thereto;
- (e) (1) New York law will be chosen to govern any definitive Purchase Agreement, Indenture, Warrant Agreement, Deposit Agreement, Purchase Contract Agreement, Unit

Agreement or any other agreement pursuant to which Debt Securities, Warrants, Depositary Shares, Purchase Contracts, Units or Issuable Securities that are Debt Securities, Warrants, Depositary Shares, Purchase Contracts or Units may be issued, (2) such choice in each case is a valid and legally binding provision and (3) any such definitive Purchase Agreement, Indenture, Warrant Agreement, Deposit Agreement, Purchase Contract Agreement, Unit Agreement or other agreement will contain all provisions required under the laws of the State of Delaware in respect of contracts for the sale of securities issued by a corporation incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware.

- (f) In the case of any definitive Purchase Agreement, Indenture, Certificate of Designation or Certificate of Amendment to the Certificate of Incorporation, Warrant Agreement, Deposit Agreement, Purchase Contract Agreement, Unit Agreement or other agreement pursuant to which any Securities offered pursuant to the Registration Statement are to be issued or governed, including any amendment or supplement to any of the foregoing, there will be no terms or provisions contained therein which would affect the validity of any of the opinions rendered herein;
- (g) The final terms of any Securities offered pursuant to the Registration Statement, and, when issued, the issuance, sale and delivery thereof, and the incurrence and performance of the obligations thereunder or in respect thereof in accordance with the terms thereof, and any consideration to be received for any such issuance, sale and delivery, (i) will comply with, and will not violate, (A) the Certificate of Incorporation and the By-Laws, as they may be amended or supplemented hereafter, or (B) any applicable law, rule or regulation; (ii) will not result in a default under or breach of any agreement or instrument binding upon the Company; (iii) will comply with any requirement or restriction imposed by any court or governmental body having jurisdiction over the Company, or to which the issuance, sale and delivery of such Securities or the incurrence and performance of such obligations may be subject; and (iv) will not violate any applicable public policy or be subject to any defense in law or equity; and
- (h) The Company will have taken any action required to be taken by the Company, based on the type of Security being offered, to authorize the offer and issuance thereof, and such authorization will remain in effect and unchanged at all times during which the Securities are offered and issued and will not have been modified or rescinded (subject to the further assumption that the sale of any such Security takes place in accordance with such authorization); the Board of Directors, or a duly authorized committee thereof, will have duly established the terms of such Security and duly authorized and taken any other necessary corporate action to approve the issuance and sale of such Security in conformity with the Certificate of Incorporation and the By-Laws, as they may be amended or supplemented hereafter (subject to the further assumption that any such organic documents of the Company will have not been amended from the date hereof in a manner that would affect the validity of any of the opinions rendered herein), and such authorization will remain in effect and unchanged at all times during which the such Securities are offered and issued and will not have been modified or rescinded (subject to the further assumption that the sale of any such Security will take place in accordance with such authorization).

To the extent that the obligations of the Company under any offered Debt Securities and the applicable Indenture may be dependent upon such matters, we assume for purposes of this opinion letter that (i) the applicable financial institution serving as trustee pursuant to the terms of such Indenture, as it may be amended or supplemented (the "Trustee"), will be duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its jurisdictions of organization; (ii) the Trustee will be duly qualified to engage in the activities contemplated by the Indenture, as it may be amended or supplemented; (iii) such Indenture and any amendment or supplement thereto will have been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Trustee and will constitute the valid and binding obligations of the Trustee, enforceable against the Trustee in accordance with its terms; (iv) the Trustee will be in compliance, with respect to acting as a trustee under the Indenture and any amendment or supplement thereto, with all applicable laws and regulations; (v) the Trustee will have the requisite organizational and legal power and authority to perform its obligations under the Indenture and any amendment or supplement thereto; and (vi) the Trustee will have been qualified under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (the "TIA"), and an appropriate Form T-1 with respect to the Trustee will have been properly filed in accordance with Section 305(b)(2) of the TIA.

To the extent that the obligations of the Company under any Warrant Agreement, Deposit Agreement, Purchase Contract Agreement, Unit Agreement or other agreement pursuant to which any Securities offered pursuant to the Registration Statement are to be issued or governed, including any amendment or supplement thereto, may be dependent upon such matters, we assume for purposes of this opinion letter that (i) each party to any such agreement other than the Company (including any applicable warrant agent, Depositary, purchase contract agent or other party acting in a similar capacity with respect to any Securities) will be duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its jurisdiction of organization; that each such other party will be duly qualified to engage in the activities contemplated thereby; (ii) each such agreement and the applicable Securities will have been duly authorized, executed and delivered by each such other party and will constitute the valid and binding obligations of each such other party, enforceable against each such other party in accordance with their terms; (iii) each such other party will be in compliance, with respect to acting in any capacity contemplated by any such agreement, with all applicable laws and regulations; and (iv) each such other party will have the requisite organizational and legal power and authority to perform its obligations under each such agreement.

The opinions set forth above are subject to the effects of (a) bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent conveyance, fraudulent transfer, reorganization, receivership, moratorium and other similar laws relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights or remedies generally; (b) general principles of equity, regardless of whether such principles are considered in a proceeding at law or in equity; and (c) an implied covenant of good faith, reasonableness, fair dealing and standards of materiality.

We express no opinion with respect to any provision (i) that purports to waive forum non conveniens or trial by jury; (ii) that relates to judgments in currencies other than U.S. dollars; (iii) that purports to limit any person's liability, or relieve any party of the consequences of, its own unlawful, willful, reckless, bad faith, or negligent acts or omissions, or that grants indemnity or a right of contribution; (iv) that purports to allow any party to interfere unreasonably in the conduct of another party's business; (v) that purports to require the payment or reimbursement of fees, costs, expenses or other amounts that are unreasonable in nature or amount or without a reasonable accounting of the sums purportedly due or that are contrary to applicable law or public policy; (vi) that purports to prohibit the assignment of rights that are assignable pursuant to applicable law notwithstanding an agreement not to assign such rights; (vii) that purports to require that amendments or waivers to any agreement be in writing; (viii) relating to severability or set-off; (ix) that purports to limit access exclusively to any particular courts; (x) that purports to place a limitation on lawsuits to the extent that it may conflict with federal bankruptcy law, in which case such provision may be deemed void or voidable under federal bankruptcy law; (xi) that provides that no recourse may be had against any successors of the Company or any stockholder of the Company that may be a controlling person under federal securities laws; (xii) that purports to waive or modify any party's obligations of good faith, fair dealing, diligence, mitigation of damages, reasonableness or due notice, or the right of redemption under the Uniform Commercial Code or other applicable law; (xiii) that provides for advance waivers of claims, defenses, rights granted by law, or notice, opportunity for hearing, evidentiary requirements, statutes of limitation, trial by jury or at law, or other procedural rights; (xiv) that provides that decisions by a party are conclusive or may be made in its sole discretion; (xv) that consents to, or restricts governing law, jurisdiction, venue, arbitration, remedies or judicial relief; (xvi) that waives broadly or vaguely stated rights; (xvii) that provides for exclusivity, election or cumulation of rights or remedies; (xviii) that provides a proxy, power of attorney or trust; (xix) that prohibits, restricts, or requires consent to assignment or transfer of any right or property; and (xx) that provides for liquidated damages, an increased interest rate on default, interest on interest, late charges, monetary penalties, make-whole premiums or other economic remedies to the extent such provisions may be found to constitute a penalty. We also express no opinion concerning whether a U.S. federal court would accept jurisdiction in any dispute, action, suit or proceeding arising out of or relating to any agreement or the transactions contemplated thereby or the net impact or result of any conflict of laws between or among laws of competing jurisdictions and the applicability of the law of any jurisdiction in such instance

We assume no obligation to update or supplement any of our opinions to reflect any changes of law or fact that may occur.

We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion letter as an exhibit to the Registration Statement and to the reference to this firm's name under the caption "Legal Matters" in the

Prospectus. In giving our consent, we do not thereby admit that we are experts with respect to any part of the Registration Statement, the Prospectus or any Prospectus Supplement within the meaning of the term "expert", as used in Section 11 of the Securities Act or the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, nor do we admit that we are in the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act or the rules and regulations thereunder.

Yours truly,

/s/ K&L Gates LLP

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the incorporation by reference in this Registration Statement on Amendment No. 1 to Form S-3 (No. 333-212064) and related Prospectus of our report dated February 24, 2016, relating to the consolidated financial statements and financial statement schedule of Universal Stainless & Alloy Products, Inc. and Subsidiaries and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting of Universal Stainless & Alloy Products, Inc. and Subsidiaries included in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015. We also consent to the reference to us under the heading "Experts" in the Prospectus, which is part of this Registration Statement.

/s/ Schneider Downs & Co., Inc. Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania July 19, 2016